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Indeed, thou'st told the tale of kings and men of might, iii. 87..Dethroned King whose Kingdom and Good were restored to him, The, i. 285..48.
Haroun Er Reshid with the Damsel and Abou Nuwas dc.? ? ? ? ? a. Nimeh ben er Rebya and Num his Slave-girl ccxxxvii.Foul-favoured Man and
his Fair Wife, The, ii. 61..Next morning, the old woman said to him, 'When the lady cometh to thee, do thou arise and kiss her hand and say to her,
"I am a strange man and indeed cold and hunger slay me;" so haply she may give thee somewhat that thou mayst expend upon thy case.' And he
answered, 'Hearkening and obedience.' Then she took him by the hand and carrying him without her house, seated him at the door. As he sat,
behold, the lady came up to him, whereupon the old woman rose to her and Selim kissed her hand and offered up prayers for her. Then he looked
on her and when he saw her, he knew her for his wife; so he cried out and wept and groaned and lamented; whereupon she came up to him and cast
herself upon him; for indeed she knew him with all knowledge, even as he knew her. So she laid hold of him and embraced him and called to her
serving-men and attendants and those who were about her; and they took him up and carried him forth of that place..One day, a day of excessive
heat, as I stood at the door of my house, I saw a fair woman approaching, and with her a slave-girl carrying a parcel. They gave not over going till
they came up to me, when the woman stopped and said to me, 'Hast thou a draught of water?' 'Yes,' answered I. 'Enter the vestibule, O my lady, so
thou mayst drink.' Accordingly, she entered and I went up into the house and fetched two mugs of earthenware, perfumed with musk (175) and full
of cold water. She took one of them and discovered her face, [that she might drink]; whereupon I saw that she was as the shining sun or the rising
moon and said to her, 'O my lady, wilt thou not come up into the house, so thou mayst rest thyself till the air grow cool and after go away to thine
own place?' Quoth she, 'Is there none with thee?' 'Indeed,' answered I, 'I am a [stranger] and a bachelor and have none belonging to me, nor is there
a living soul in the house.' And she said, 'An thou be a stranger, thou art he in quest of whom I was going about.'.? ? ? ? ? To Baghdad upon a
matter of all moment do I fare, For the love of one whose beauties have my reason led astray..? ? ? ? ? "Breaker of hearts," quoth she, "I call it, for
therewith I've broken many a heart among the amorous race.".So they carried him into the city and hid him with them. Moreover, they agreed with
a company of the king's chief officers, who had aforetime been those of Bekhtzeman, and acquainted them with this; whereat they rejoiced with an
exceeding joy. Then they assembled together to Bekhtzeman and made a covenant and handfast [of fealty] with him and fell upon the enemy at
unawares and slew him and seated King Bekhtzeman again on the throne of his kingship. And his affairs prospered and God amended his estate
and restored His bounty to him, and he ruled his subjects justly and abode in the obedience of the Most High. On this wise, O king," continued the
young treasurer, "he with whom God is and whose intent is pure, meeteth nought but good. As for me, I have no helper other than God, and I am
content to submit myself to His ordinance, for that He knoweth the purity of my intent.".When the king heard this from the vizier, he bade him go
away [and he withdrew to his house]..Bihzad, Story of Prince, i. 99..? ? ? ? ? I'll lay Upon their threshold's dust my cheeks and to my soul,.168.
Abdallah ben Fasil and his Brothers dcccclixviii.65. The Simpleton and the Sharper dclii.? ? ? ? ? u. The Two Sharpers who cheated each his
Fellow dccccxi.When he felt the water, he struck out, and gave not over swimming till he landed upon an island, where he abode five days, finding
nothing which he might eat or drink; but, on the sixth day, when he despaired of himself, he caught sight of a passing ship; so he made signals to
the crew and they came and took him up and fared on with him to an inhabited country, where they set him ashore, naked as he was. There he saw
a man tilling; so he sought guidance of him and the husbandman said, 'Art thou a stranger?' 'Yes,' answered the king and sat with him and they
talked. The husbandman found him quickwitted and intelligent and said to him, 'If thou sawest a comrade of mine, thou wouldst see him the like of
what I see thee, for his case is even as thy case, and he is presently my friend.'.Then he folded the letter and committed it to the nurse and gave her
five hundred dinars, saying, "Accept this from me, for that indeed thou hast wearied thyself between us." "By Allah, O my lord," answered she,
"my desire is to bring about union between you, though I lose that which my right hand possesseth." And he said, "May God the Most High requite
thee with good!" Then she carried the letter to Mariyeh and said to her, "Take this letter; belike it may be the end of the correspondence." So she
took it and breaking it open, read it, and when she had made an end of it, she turned to the nurse and said to her, "This fellow putteth off lies upon
me and avoucheth unto me that he hath cities and horsemen and footmen at his command and submitting to his allegiance; and he seeketh of me
that which he shall not obtain; for thou knowest, O nurse, that kings' sons have sought me in marriage, with presents and rarities; but I have paid no
heed unto aught of this; so how shall I accept of this fellow, who is the fool (90) of his time and possesseth nought but two caskets of rubies, which
he gave to my father, and indeed he hath taken up his abode in the house of El Ghitrif and abideth without silver or gold? Wherefore, I conjure thee
by Allah, O nurse, return to him and cut off his hope of me.".When her master heard this, his reason fled for joy and he went to his friend the draper
and said to him, "Thou wast right in the matter of the damsel, for that she is enamoured of the young Damascene; so how shall I do?" Quoth the
other, "Go to the bazaar and when thou seest him, salute him and say to him, 'Indeed, thy departure the other day, without accomplishing thine
occasion, was grievous to me; so, if thou be still minded to buy the girl, I will abate thee an hundred dinars of that which thou badest for her, by
way of hospitable entreatment of thee and making myself agreeable to thee; for that thou art a stranger in our land.' If he say to thee, 'I have no
desire for her' and hold off from thee, know that he will not buy; in which case, let me know, so I may contrive thee another device; and if he say to
thee other than this, conceal not from me aught..? ? ? ? ? g. King Bihkerd cccclxiv.Then she told him the story of Anca, daughter of Behram Gour,
with Anca, daughter of the wind, and described to him her dwelling-place and her island, whereupon quoth Er Reshid, 'O Tuhfet es Sedr, (252) tell
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me of El Anca, daughter of Behram Gour; is she of the Jinn or of mankind or of the birds? For this long time have I desired to find one who should
tell me of her.' 'It is well, O Commander of the Faithful,' answered Tuhfeh. 'I asked the queen of this and she acquainted me with her case and told
me who built her the palace.' Quoth Er Reshid, 'I conjure thee by Allah, tell it me.' And Tuhfeh answered, 'It is well,' and proceeded to tell him.
And indeed he was amazed at that which he heard from her and what she told him and at that which she had brought back of jewels and jacinths of
various colours and preciots stones of many kinds, such as amazed the beholder and confounded thought and mind. As for this, it was the means of
the enrichment of the Barmecides and the Abbasicles, and they abode in their delight..Abbas (El) and the King's Daughter of Baghdad, iii.
53..Conclusion.112. Aboulhusn and his Slave-girl Taweddud ccccxxxvi.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ab. Story of the King's Son and the Ogress xv.Now the
king was leaning back upon the cushion, when he heard the man's words, he knew the purport thereof; so he sat up and said, "Return to thy garden
in all assurance and ease of heart; for, by Allah, never saw I the like of thy garden nor stouter of ward than its walls over its trees!" So Firouz
returned to his wife, and the cadi knew not the truth of the affair, no, nor any of those who were in that assembly, save the king and the husband
and the damsel's brother. (176).They abode thus awhile and presently she said, "Up to now we have not become drunken; let me pour out." So she
took the cup and gave him to drink and plied him with liquor, till he became drunken, when she took him and carried him into a closet. Then she
came out, with his head in her hand, what while I stood silent, fixing not mine eyes on hers neither questioning her of this; and she said to me,
"What is this?" "I know not," answered I; and she said, "Take it and cast it into the river." I obeyed her commandment and she arose and stripping
herself of her clothes, took a knife and cut the dead man's body in pieces, which she laid in three baskets, and said to me, "Throw them into the
river.".? ? ? ? ? But now hath Allah from my heart blotted the love of thee, After for constancy I'd grown a name of wonderment..So she sent for
him in private and said to him, 'I purpose to do thee a service, so thou canst but keep a secret.' He promised her all that she desired and she
discovered to him her secret in the matter of her daughter, saying, 'I will marry thee to her and commit to thee the governance of her affair and
make thee king and ruler over this city.' He thanked her and promised to uphold all that she should order him, and she said to him, 'Go forth to such
an one of the neighbouring provinces privily.' So he went forth and on the morrow she made ready bales and gear and presents and bestowed on
him a great matter, all of which they loaded on the backs of camels..A fair one, to idolaters if she herself should show, iii. 10..They knew him
forthright and rising to him, kissed his hands and rejoiced in him and said to him, 'O our lord, in good sooth, thou art a king and the son of a king,
and we desire thee nought but good and beseech [God to grant] thee continuance. Consider how God hath rescued thee from this thy wicked uncle,
who sent thee to a place whence none came ever off alive, purposing not in this but thy destruction; and indeed thou fellest into [peril of] death and
God delivered thee therefrom. So how wilt thou return and cast thyself again into thine enemy's hand? By Allah, save thyself and return not to him
again. Belike thou shall abide upon the face of the earth till it please God the Most High [to vouchsafe thee relief]; but, if thou fall again into his
hand, he will not suffer thee live a single hour.'.Meanwhile, the people of the city rejoiced and were glad and blessed the vizier's daughter,
marvelling for that three days had passed and that the king had not put her to death and exulting in that, [as they deemed,] he had turned [from his
purpose] and would never again burden himself with blood-guiltiness against any of the maidens of the city. Then, on the fourth night, she related
to him a still more extraordinary story, and on the fifth night she told him anecdotes of kings and viziers and notables. On this wise she ceased not
[to do] with him [many] days and nights, what while the king still said in himself, 'When I have heard the end of the story, I will put her to death,'
and the people waxed ever in wonder and admiration. Moreover, the folk of the provinces and cities heard of this thing, to wit, that the king had
turned from his custom and from that which he had imposed upon himself and had renounced his heresy, wherefore they rejoiced and the folk
returned to the capital and took up their abode therein, after they had departed thence; yea, they were constant in prayer to God the Most High that
He would stablish the king in that his present case; and this," said Shehrzad, "is the end of that which my friend related to me.".? ? ? ? ? Forbear thy
verse-making, O thou that harbourest in the camp, Lest to the gleemen thou become a name of wonderment..? ? ? ? ? It chances whiles that the
blind man escapes a pit, Whilst he who is clear of sight falls into it..? ? ? ? ? Then was my heart by that which caused my agitation seared, And
from mine eyelids still the tears poured down without relent..? ? ? ? ? "Take comfort, for the loved are come again,".? ? ? ? ? She gives me to drink
of her cheeks and her honeyed lips And quenches the worst of the fires that my heart devour..When King Shah Bekht heard this, he said in himself,
"How like is this story to my present case with this vizier, who hath not his like!" Then he bade him depart to his own house and come again at
eventide..The Khalif laughed at his speech and said, "By Allah, this is none other than a pleasant tale! Tell me thy story and the cause." "With all
my heart," answered Aboulhusn. "Know, O my lord, that my name is Aboulhusn el Khelia and that my father died and left me wealth galore, of
which I made two parts. One I laid up and with the other I betook myself to [the enjoyment of the pleasures of] friendship [and conviviality] and
consorting with comrades and boon-companions and with the sons of the merchants, nor did I leave one but I caroused with him and he with me,
and I spent all my money on companionship and good cheer, till there remained with me nought [of the first half of my good]; whereupon I betook
myself to the comrades and cup-companions upon whom I had wasted my wealth, so haply they might provide for my case; but, when I resorted to
them and went round about to them all, I found no avail in one of them, nor broke any so much as a crust of bread in my face. So I wept for myself
and repairing to my mother, complained to her of my case. Quoth she, 'On this wise are friends; if thou have aught, they make much of thee and
devour thee, but, if thou have nought, they cast thee off and chase thee away.' Then I brought out the other half of my money and bound myself by
an oath that I would never more entertain any, except one night, after which I would never again salute him nor take note of him; hence my saying
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to thee, 'Far be it that what is past should recur!' For that I will never again foregather with thee, after this night.".Four sharpers once plotted against
a money-changer, a man of abounding wealth, and agreed upon a device for the taking of somewhat of his money. So one of them took an ass and
laying on it a bag, wherein was money, lighted down at the money-changer's shop and sought of him change for the money. The money- changer
brought out to him the change and bartered it with him, whilst the sharper was easy with him in the matter of the exchange, so he might give him
confidence in himself. [As they were thus engaged,] up came the [other three] sharpers and surrounded the ass; and one of them said, '[It is] he,' and
another said, 'Wait till I look at him.' Then he fell to looking on the ass and stroking him from his mane to his crupper; whilst the third went up to
him and handled him and felt him from head to tail, saying, ' Yes, [it is] in him.' Quoth another, ['Nay,] it is not in him.' And they gave not over
doing the like of this..The Fifth Night of the Month.? ? ? ? ? Haste not to that thou dost desire, for haste is still unblest; Be merciful to men, as thou
on mercy reckonest;.A certain king sat one day on the roof of his palace, diverting himself with looking about him, and presently, chancing to look
aside, he espied, on [the roof of] a house over against his palace, a woman, never saw his eyes her like. So he turned to those who were present and
said to them, "To whom belongeth yonder house?" "To thy servant Firouz," answered they, "and that is his wife." So he went down, (and indeed
love had made him drunken and he was passionately enamoured of her), and calling Firouz, said to him, "Take this letter and go with it to such a
city and bring me the answer." Firouz took the letter and going to his house, laid it under his head and passed that night. When the morning
morrowed, he took leave of his wife and set out for the city in question, unknowing what the king purposed against him..Now over against the
place in question was a host of enemies, hard of heart, and in this he purposed the youth's slaughter. So he bade bring him forth of the underground
dungeon and caused him draw near to him and saw his case. Then he bestowed on him a dress of honour and the folk rejoiced in this. Moreover, he
tied him an ensign (134) and giving him a numerous army, despatched him to the region aforesaid, whither all who went were still slain or made
prisoners. So Melik Shah betook himself thither with his army and when it was one of the days, behold, the enemy fell in upon them in the night;
whereupon some of his men fled and the rest the enemy took; and they took Melik Shah also and cast him into an underground dungeon, with a
company of his men. There he abode a whole year in evil plight, whilst his fellows mourned over his beauty and grace..?Story of Abou
Sabir..Damascus is all gardens decked for the pleasance of the eyes, iii. 9..Then the queen entered the palace and sat down on the throne of the
circumcision (231) at the upper end of the hall, whereupon Tuhfeh took the lute and pressing it to her bosom, touched its strings on such wise that
the wits of all present were bewildered and the Sheikh Iblis said to her, 'O my lady Tuhfeh, I conjure thee, by the life of this worshipful queen, sing
for me and praise thyself, and gainsay me not.' Quoth she, 'Hearkening and obedience; yet, but for the adjuration by which thou conjurest me, I had
not done this. Doth any praise himself? What manner of thing is this?' Then she improvised and sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Life with our
loves was grown serene, estrangement was at end: Our dear ones all delight of love vouchsafed to us elate,.Now she had brought to the pavilion
aforetime a little brass coffer and laid it in a place whereof I knew not; so, when the inspector of inheritances (190) came, he searched the pavilion
and found the coffer, with the key in the lock. So he opened it and finding it full of jewels and jacinths and earrings and seal-rings and precious
stones, such as are not found save with kings and sultans, took it, and me with it, and ceased not to put me to the question with beating and torment
till I confessed to them the whole affair from beginning to end, whereupon they carried me to the Khalif and I told him all that had passed between
me and her; and he said to me, "O man, depart from this city, for I acquit thee for thy valiance sake and because of thy [constancy in] keeping thy
secret and thy daring in exposing thyself to death." So I arose forthright and departed his city; and this is what befell me.'".When the Khalif heard
these his verses, he was moved to exceeding delight and taking the cup, drank it off, and they ceased not to drink and carouse till the wine rose to
their heads. Then said Aboulhusn to the Khalif, "O boon-companion mine, of a truth I am perplexed concerning my affair, for meseemed I was
Commander of the Faithful and ruled and gave gifts and largesse, and in very deed, O my brother, it was not a dream." "These were the delusions
of sleep," answered the Khalif and crumbling a piece of henbane into the cup, said to him, "By my life, do thou drink this cup." And Aboulhusn
said, "Surely I will drink it from thy hand." Then he took the cup from the Khalifs hand and drank it off, and no sooner had it settled in his belly
than his head forewent his feet [and he fell down senseless]..? ? ? ? ? If they could hearken to Azzeh's speech, as I, I hearken to it, They straight
would humble themselves to her and prone before her fall..EL MAMOUN AND ZUBEIDEH (163).When they heard me speak in Arabic, one of
them came up to me and saluting me [in that language], questioned me of my case. Quoth I, 'What [manner of men] are ye and what country is
this?' 'O my brother,' answered he, 'we are husbandmen and come to this river, to draw water, wherewithal to water our fields; and whilst we were
thus engaged to-day, as of wont, this boat appeared to us on the surface of the water, issuing from the inward of yonder mountain. So we came to it
and finding thee asleep therein, moored it to the shore, against thou shouldst awake. Acquaint us, therefore, with thy history and tell us how thou
camest hither and whence thou enteredst this river and what land is behind yonder mountain, for that we have never till now known any make his
way thence to us.' But I said to them, 'Give me somewhat to eat and after question me.' So they brought me food and I ate and my spirits revived
and I was refreshed. Then I related to them all that had befallen me, whereat they were amazed and confounded and said, 'By Allah, this is none
other than a marvellous story, and needs must we carry thee to our king, that thou mayst acquaint him therewith.' So they carried me before their
king, and I kissed his hand and saluted him..As for the man, he committed his affair to God the Most High, relying upon Him for deliverance, and
said in himself, 'What is this affair?' Then he did away the leaves from himself and rising, saw great plenty of men's bones there, of those whom the
lion had devoured. He looked again and saw a heap of gold lying alongside a girdle; (140) whereat he marvelled and gathering up the gold in his
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skirts, went forth of the thicket and fled in affright at hazard, turning neither to the right nor to the left, in his fear of the lion; till he came to a
village and cast himself down, as he were dead. He lay there till the day appeared and he was rested from his fatigue, when he arose and burying
the gold, entered the village. Thus God gave him relief and he came by the gold.".? ? ? ? ? My heart with yearning is ever torn and tortured without
cease, Nor can my lids lay hold on sleep, that Sees from them away..Selim and Selma, ii. 81..When King Kisra heard this, he redoubled in
loveliking for her and affection and said to her, 'Do what thou wilt.' So he let bring a litter and carrying her therein to his dwelling-place, married
her and entreated her with the utmost honour. Then he sent a great army to King Dadbin and fetching him and his vizier and the chamberlain,
caused bring them before him, unknowing what he purposed with them. Moreover, he caused set up for Arwa a pavilion in the courtyard of his
palace and she entered therein and let down the curtain before herself. When the servants had set their seats and they had seated themselves, Arwa
raised a corner of the curtain and said, 'O Kardan, rise to thy feet, for it befitteth not that thou sit in the like of this assembly, before this mighty
King Kisra.' When the vizier heard these words, his heart quaked and his joints were loosened and of his fear, he rose to his feet. Then said she to
him, 'By the virtue of Him who hath made thee stand in this place of standing [up to judgment], and thou abject and humiliated, I conjure thee
speak the truth and say what prompted thee to lie against me and cause me go forth from my house and from the hand of my husband and made
thee practise thus against a man, (117) a true believer, and slay him. This is no place wherein leasing availeth nor may prevarication be therein.'.It
befell one day that the king had occasion to make a journey; so he called his Vizier Kardan and said to him, 'I have a trust to commit to thy care,
and it is yonder damsel, my wife, the daughter of the Vizier [Zourkhan], and I desire that thou keep her and guard her thyself, for that there is not in
the world aught dearer to me than she.' Quoth Kardan in himself, 'Of a truth, the king honoureth me with an exceeding honour [in entrusting me]
with this damsel.' And he answered 'With all my heart.'.Druggist, The Singer and the, i. 229..? ? ? ? ? p. The Foxes and the Wolf dcxxx.Now this
present was a horse worth ten thousand dinars and all its housings and trappings of gold set with jewels, and a book and five different kinds of suits
of apparel and an hundred pieces of fine white linen cloths of Egypt and silks of Suez and Cufa and Alexandria and a crimson carpet and another of
Tebaristan (217) make and an hundred pieces of cloth of silk and flax mingled and a goblet of glass of the time of the Pharaohs, a finger-breadth
thick and a span wide, amiddleward which was the figure of a lion and before him an archer kneeling, with his arrow drawn to the head, and the
table of Solomon son of David, (218) on whom be peace; and the contents of the letter were as follows: 'From the Khalif Haroun er Reshid, unto
whom and to his forefathers (on whom be peace) God hath vouchsafed the rank of the noble and exceeding glory, to the august, God-aided Sultan,
greeting. Thy letter hath reached us and we rejoiced therein and have sent thee the book [called] "The Divan of Hearts and the Garden of Wits," of
the translation whereof when thou hast taken cognizance, its excellence will be established in thine eyes; and the superscription of this book we
have made unto thee. Moreover, we send thee divers other kingly presents; (219) so do thou favour us by accepting them, and peace be on
thee!'.Then he wrote a letter to King Azadbekht, saying to him, "I am a servant of thy servants and a slave of thy slaves and my daughter is a
handmaid at thy service, and may God the Most High prolong thy days and appoint thy times [to be] in delight and contentment! Indeed, I still
went girded of the waist in thy service and in caring for the preservation of thy dominion and warding off thine enemies from thee; but now I
abound yet more than before in zeal and watchfulness, for that I have taken this to charge upon myself, since my daughter is become thy wife."
And he despatched a messenger to the king with the letter and a present..Galen heard that which he avouched of his understanding and it was
certified unto him and established in his mind that the man was a skilled physician of the physicians of the Persians and [he said in himself],
'Except he had confidence in his knowledge and were minded to confront me and contend with me, he had not sought the door of my house neither
spoken that which he hath spoken.' And concern gat hold upon Galen and doubt. Then he looked out upon (21) the weaver and addressed himself to
see what he should do, whilst the folk began to flock to him and set out to him their ailments, and he would answer them thereof [and prescribe for
them], hitting the mark one while and missing it another, so that there appeared unto Galen of his fashion nothing whereby his mind might be
assured that he had formed a just opinion of his skill..? ? ? ? ? d. Prince Bihzad ccccliii.Selma, Selim and, ii. 81..? ? ? ? ? And on their saddles
perched are warriors richly clad, That with their hands do smite on kettle-drums amain..? ? ? ? ? Midst colours, my colour excelleth in light And I
would every eye of my charms might have sight..Meanwhile, when Aboulhusn went out from the presence of the Khalif and went to lay out Nuzhet
el Fuad, the prince mourned for her and dismissing the divan, arose and betook himself, leaning upon Mesrour, the swordsman of his vengeance,
[to the pavilion of the harem, where he went in] to the Lady Zubeideh, that he might condole with her for her slave-girl. He found the princess
sitting weeping and awaiting his coming, so she might condole with him for [his boon-companion] Aboulhusn el Khelia. So he said to her, "May
thy head outlive thy slave-girl Nuzhet el Fuad!" And she answered, saying, "O my lord, God preserve my slave-girl! Mayst thou live and long
survive thy boon-companion Aboulhusn el Khelia! For he is dead.".When the king heard this, he said in himself, "Since the tither repented, in
consequence of the admonitions [of the woodcutter], it behoves that I spare this vizier, so I may hear the story of the thief and the woman." And he
bade Er Rehwan withdraw to his lodging..? ? ? ? ? With ruin I o'erwhelm him and abjectness and woe And cause him quaff the goblet of death and
distance drear..There was once an Arab of [high] rank and [goodly] presence, a man of exalted generosity and magnanimity, and he had brethren,
with whom he consorted and caroused, and they were wont to assemble by turns in each other's houses. When it came to his turn, he made ready in
his house all manner goodly and pleasant meats and dainty drinks and exceeding lovely flowers and excellent fruits, and made provision of all
kinds of instruments of music and store of rare apothegms and marvellous stories and goodly instances and histories and witty anedotes and verses
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and what not else, for there was none among those with whom he was used to company but enjoyed this on every goodly wise, and in the
entertainment he had provided was all whereof each had need. Then he sallied forth and went round about the city, in quest of his friends, so he
might assemble them; but found none of them in his house..Prisoner and how God gave him Relief, Story of the, i. 174..? ? ? ? ? And horses eke
wouldst have led to thee day by day And girls, high- breasted maids, and damsels black and white,.Meanwhile, the woman went out at hazard and
donning devotee's apparel, fared on without ceasing, till she came to a city and found the king's deputies dunning the towns-folk for the tribute, out
of season. Presently, she saw a man, whom they were pressing for the tribute; so she enquired of his case and being acquainted therewith, paid
down the thousand dirhems for him and delivered him from beating; whereupon he thanked her and those who were present. When he was set free,
he accosted her and besought her to go with him to his dwelling. So she accompanied him thither and supped with him and passed the night. When
the night darkened on him, his soul prompted him to evil, for that which he saw of her beauty and loveliness, and he lusted after her and required
her [of love]; but she repelled him and bade him fear God the Most High and reminded him of that which she had done with him of kindness and
how she had delivered him from beating and humiliation..As for the vizier, the sultan discovereth unto him his affairs, private and public; and
know, O king, that the similitude of thee with the people is that of the physician with the sick man; and the condition (169) of the vizier is that he
be truthful in his sayings, trustworthy in all his relations, abounding in compassion for the folk and in tender solicitude over them. Indeed, it is said,
O king, that good troops (170) are like the druggist; if his perfumes reach thee not, thou still smallest the sweet scent of them; and ill troops are like
the black-smith; if his sparks burn thee not, thou smellest his nauseous smell. So it behoveth thee take unto thyself a virtuous vizier, a man of good
counsel, even as thou takest unto thee a wife displayed before thy face, for that thou hast need of the man's righteousness for thine own amendment,
(171) seeing that, if thou do righteously, the commons will do likewise, and if thou do evil, they also will do evil.".So the king bade fetch the old
man and he came and stood before the Sultan, who showed him the two pearls. Quoth he, 'As for this one, it is worth a thousand dinars.' And the
king said, 'So saith its owner.' 'But for this other,' continued the old man, 'it is worth but five hundred.' The folk laughed and marvelled at his
saying, and the merchant, [the owner of the second pearl], said to him, 'How can this, which is greater of bulk and purer of water and more perfect
of rondure, be less of worth than that?' And the old man answered, 'I have said what is with me.' (208) Then said the king to him, 'Indeed, the
outward appearance thereof is like unto that of the other pearl; why then is it worth but the half of its price?' 'Yes,' answered the old man, '[its
outward resembleth the other]; but its inward is corrupt.' 'Hath a pearl then an outward and an inward?' asked the merchant, and the old man said,
'Yes. In its inward is a boring worm; but the other pearl is sound and secure against breakage.' Quoth the merchant, 'Give us a token of this and
prove to us the truth of thy saying.' And the old man answered, 'We will break the pearl. If I prove a, liar, here is my head, and if I speak truth, thou
wilt have lost thy pearl.' And the merchant said, 'I agree to that.' So they broke the pearl and it was even as the old man had said, to wit, in its midst
was a boring worm..? ? ? ? ? j. King Suleiman Shah and his Sons cccclxxv.150. The Rogueries of Delileh the Crafty and her Daughter Zeyneb the
Trickstress dcxcviii.Therewithal Sindbad the Sailor bestowed largesse upon him and made him his boon-companion, and he abode, leaving him not
night or day, to the last of their lives. Praise be to God the Glorious, the Omnipotent, the Strong, the Exalted of estate, Creator of heaven and earth
and land and sea, to whom belongeth glorification! Amen. Amen. Praise be to God, the Lord of the Worlds! Amen..Rail not at the vicissitudes of
Fate, ii. 219..140. Younus the Scribe and the Khalif Welid ben Sehl dclxxxiv.Aboulhusn abode with his wife in eating and drinking and all delight
of life, till all that was with them was spent, when he said to her, "Harkye, O Nuzhet el Fuad!" "At thy service," answered she, and he said, "I have
it in mind to play a trick on the Khalif and thou shalt do the like with the Lady Zubeideh, and we will take of them, in a twinkling, two hundred
dinars and two pieces of silk." "As thou wilt," answered she; "but what thinkest thou to do?" And he said,"We will feign ourselves dead and this is
the trick. I will die before thee and lay myself out, and do thou spread over me a kerchief of silk and loose [the muslin of] my turban over me and
tie my toes and lay on my heart a knife, and a little salt. (35) Then let down thy hair and betake thyself to thy mistress Zubeideh, tearing thy dress
and buffeting thy face and crying out. She will say to thee, 'What aileth thee?' and do thou answer her, saying, 'May thy head outlive Aboulhusn el
Khelia! For he is dead." She will mourn for me and weep and bid her treasuress give thee a hundred dinars and a piece of silk and will say to thee,
'Go lay him out and carry him forth [to burial].' So do thou take of her the hundred dinars and the piece of silk and come back, and when thou
returnest to me, I will rise up and thou shalt lie down in my place, and I will go to the Khalif and say to him, 'May thy head outlive Nuzhet el Fuad!'
and tear my dress and pluck at my beard. He will mourn for thee and say to his treasurer, 'Give Aboulhusn a hundred dinars and a piece of silk.'
Then he will say to me, 'Go; lay her out and carry her forth;' and I will come back to thee.".Melik (El) Ez Zahir Rukneddin Bibers el Bunducdari
and the Sixteen Officers of Police, ii. 117..Then he turned to the woman and said to her, 'And thou, what sayst thou?' So she expounded to him her
case and recounted to him all that had betided her and her husband, first and last, up to the time when they took up their abode with the old man
and woman who dwelt on the sea-shore. Then she set out that which the Magian had practised on her of knavery and how he had carried her off in
the ship and all that had betided her of humiliation and torment, what while the cadis and judges and deputies hearkened to her speech. When the
king heard the last of his wife's story, he said, 'Verily, there hath betided thee a grievous matter; but hast thou knowledge of what thy husband did
and what came of his affair?' 'Nay, by Allah,' answered she; 'I have no knowledge of him, save that I leave him no hour unremembered in fervent
prayer, and never, whilst I live, will he cease to be to me the father of my children and my father's brother's son and my flesh and my blood.' Then
she wept and the king bowed his head, whilst his eyes brimmed over with tears at her story..? ? ? ? ? y. The foul-favoured Man and his Fair Wife
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dccccxviii.Thief, A Merry Jest of a, ii. 186..Semmak (Ibn es) and Er Reshid, i. 195..Then said Queen Es Shuhba, 'By Allah, O Sheikh, my sister
Tuhfeh is indeed unique among the folk of her time, and I hear that she singeth upon all sweet- scented flowers.' 'Yes, O my lady,' answered Iblis,
'and I am in the utterest of wonderment thereat. But there remaineth somewhat of sweet-scented flowers, that she hath not besung, such as the
myrtle and the tuberose and the jessamine and the moss-rose and the like.' Then he signed to her to sing upon the rest of the flowers, that Queen Es
Shuhba might hear, and she said, 'Hearkening and obedience.' So she took the lute and played thereon in many modes, then returned to the first
mode and sang the following verses:.The crown of the flow'rets am I, in the chamber of wine, ii. 224..? ? ? ? ? He shot me with the shafts of looks
launched from an eyebrow's (138) bow; A chamberlain (139) betwixt his eyes hath driven me to despair..When the morning morrowed, the people
went seeking for him, but found him not; and when the king knew this, he was perplexed concerning his affair and abode unknowing what he
should do. Then he sought for a vizier to fill his room, and the king's brother said, 'I have a vizier, a sufficient man.' 'Bring him to me,' said the
king. So he brought him a man, whom he set at the head of affairs; but he seized upon the kingdom and clapped the king in irons and made his
brother king in his stead. The new king gave himself up to all manner of wickedness, whereat the folk murmured and his vizier said to him, 'I fear
lest the Indians take the old king and restore him to the kingship and we both perish; wherefore, if we take him and cast him into the sea, we shall
be at rest from him; and we will publish among the folk that he is dead.' And they agreed upon this. So they took him up and carrying him out to
sea, cast him in..Then she folded the letter and giving it to her slave-girl, bade her carry it to El Abbas and bring back his answer thereto.
Accordingly, Shefikeh took the letter and carried it to the prince, after the doorkeeper had sought leave of him to admit her. When she came in to
him, she found with him five damsels, as they were moons, clad in [rich] apparel and ornaments; and when he saw her, he said to her, "What is
thine occasion, O handmaid of good?" So she put out her hand to him with the letter, after she had kissed it, and he bade one of his slave-girls
receive it from her. Then he took it from the girl and breaking it open, read it and apprehended its purport; whereupon "We are God's and to Him
we return!" exclaimed he and calling for ink- horn and paper, wrote the following verses:.I was one day abroad on an occasion with certain of my
comrades, and as we went along, we fell in with a company of women, as they were moons, and among them one, the tallest and handsomest of
them. When I saw her and she saw me, she tarried behind her companions and waited for me, till I came up to her and bespoke her. Quoth she, "O
my lord, (God favour thee!) I saw thee prolong thy looking on me and imagined that thou knewest me. If it be thus, vouchsafe me more knowledge
of thee." "By Allah," answered I, "I know thee not, save that God the Most High hath cast the love of thee into my heart and the goodliness of thine
attributes hath confounded me and that wherewith God hath gifted thee of those eyes that shoot with arrows; for thou hast captivated me." And she
rejoined, "By Allah, I feel the like of that which thou feelest; so that meseemeth I have known thee from childhood.".Then said the young man, the
villager's son, 'And I, O holy woman, my father brought us a woman who had been stoned, and my people tended her till she recovered. Now she
was surpassing of beauty; so I required her of herself; but she refused and clave fast to God (to whom belong might and majesty), wherefore folly
(8) prompted me, so that I agreed with one of the youths that he should steal clothes and coin from my father's house. Then I laid hands on him
[and carried him] to my father and made him confess. So he avouched that the woman was his mistress from the city and had been stoned on his
account and that she was of accord with him concerning the theft and had opened the doors to him, and this was a lie against her, for that she had
not yielded to me in that which I sought of her. So there befell me what ye see of punishment." And the young man, the thief, said, 'I am he with
whom thou agreedst concerning the theft and to whom thou openedst the door, and I am he who avouched against her falsely and calumniously and
God (extolled be His perfection and exalted be He!) knoweth that I never did evil with her, no, nor knew her in any wise before then.'.? ? ? ? ? How
oft I've waked, how many a cup of sorrow have I drained, Watching the stars of night go by, for sleepless languishment!.?OF THE SPEEDY
RELIEF OF GOD..Now the merchant their father lay asleep in the ship, and the crying of the boys troubled him; so he rose to call out to them [and
silence them] and let the purse [with the thousand dinars therein] fall among the bales of merchandise. He sought for it and finding it not, buffeted
his head and seized upon the boys, saying, 'None took the purse but you. Ye were playing about the bales, so ye might steal somewhat, and there
was none here but you.' Then he took a staff and laying hold of the children, fell to beating them and flogging them, whilst they wept, and the
sailors came round about them and said, 'The boys of this island are all thieves and robbers.' Then, of the greatness of the merchant's wrath, he
swore that, if they brought not out the purse, he would drown them in the sea; so when [by reason of their denial] his oath became binding upon
him, he took the two boys and lashing them [each] to a bundle of reeds, cast them into the sea..One day he went forth to the chase and left Tuhfeh
in her pavilion. As she sat looking upon a book, with a candlestick of gold before her, wherein was a perfumed candle, behold, a musk-apple fell
down before her from the top of the saloon. (190) So she looked up and beheld the Lady Zubeideh bint el Casim, (191) who saluted her and
acquainted her with herself, whereupon Tuhfeh rose to her feet and said, 'O my lady, were I not of the number of the upstarts, I had daily sought thy
service; so do not thou bereave me of thine august visits.' (192) The Lady Zubeideh called down blessings upon her and answered, 'By the life of
the Commander of the Faithful, I knew this of thee, and but that it is not of my wont to go forth of my place, I had come out to do my service to
thee.' Then said she to her, 'Know, O Tuhfeh, that the Commander of the Faithful hath forsaken all his concubines and favourites on thine account,
even to myself. Yea, me also hath he deserted on this wise, and I am not content to be as one of the concubines; yet hath he made me of them and
forsaken me, and I am come to thee, so thou mayst beseech him to come to me, though it be but once a month, that I may not be the like of the
handmaids and concubines nor be evened with the slave-girls; and this is my occasion with thee.' 'Hearkening and obedience,' answered Tuhfeh.
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'By Allah, O my lady, I would well that he might be with thee a whole month and with me but one night, so thy heart might be comforted, for that I
am one of thy handmaids and thou art my lady in every event.' The Lady Zubeideh thanked her for this and taking leave of her, returned to her
palace..So she donned a devotee's habit and betaking herself to the goldsmith, said to him, 'To whom belongeth the bracelet that is in the king's
hand?' Quoth he, 'It belongeth to a man, a stranger, who hath bought him a slave-girl from this city and lodgeth with her in such a place.' So the old
woman repaired to the young man's house and knocked at the door. The damsel opened to her and seeing her clad in devotee's apparel, (184)
saluted her and said to her, ' Belike thou hast an occasion with us?' 'Yes,' answered the old woman; 'I desire privacy and ablution.' (185) Quoth the
girl, 'Enter.' So she entered and did her occasion and made the ablution and prayed. Then she brought out a rosary and began to tell her beads
thereon, and the damsel said to her, 'Whence comest thou, O pilgrim?' (186) Quoth she '[I come] from [visiting] the Idol (187) of the Absent in
such a church. (188) There standeth up no woman [to prayer] before him, who hath an absent friend and discovereth to him her need, but he
acquainteth her with her case and giveth her tidings of her absent one.' 'O pilgrim,' said the damsel, 'we have an absent one, and my lord's heart
cleaveth to him and I desire to go to the idol and question him of him.' Quoth the old woman, '[Wait] till to-morrow and ask leave of thy husband,
and I will come to thee and go with thee in weal.'.? ? ? ? ? Yea, for the perfidies of Fate and sev'rance I'm become Even as was Bishr (85) of old
time with Hind, (86) a fearful swain;.? ? ? ? ? Whose streams beneath the myrtle's shade and cassia's welled amain And birds made carol jubilant
from every blossomed spray..? ? ? ? ? Drink of the first-run wine, that shows as very flame it were, When from the pitcher 'tis outpoured, or ere the
day appear..? ? ? ? ? A fair one, to idolaters if she herself should show, They'd leave their idols and her face for only Lord would know;.When
Abou Temam returned with [news of] the accomplishment of his errand and brought the presents and the letter, King Ilan Shah rejoiced in this and
redoubled in showing him honour and made much of him. Some days thereafterward, the king of Turkestan sent his daughter and she went in to
King Ilan Shah, who rejoiced in her with an exceeding joy and Abou Temam's worth was exalted in his sight. When the viziers saw this, they
redoubled in envy and despite and said, 'An we contrive us not a device to rid us of this man, we shall perish of rage.' So they bethought them [and
agreed upon] a device they should practise..? ? ? ? ? m. The Dethroned King whose Kingdom and Good were Restored to Him dcccci.The Fourth
Day..? ? ? ? ? Of patience, thy whilom endearments again, That I never to any divulged, nor deny.? ? ? ? ? I swear by his life, yea, I swear by the
life of my love without peer, To please him or save him from hurt, I'd enter the fire without fear!.? ? ? ? ? For the longing that abideth in my heart is
hard to bear. Fare with me, then, to my loved one. Answer nothing, but obey..?STORY OF THE MAN WHO WAS LAVISH OF HIS HOUSE
AND HIS VICTUAL TO ONE WHOM HE KNEW NOT..So he said to her, 'Do thou excuse me, for my servant hath locked the door, and who
shall open to us?' Quoth she, 'O my lord, the padlock is worth [but] half a score dirhems.' So saying, she tucked up [her sleeves] from fore-arms as
they were crystal and taking a stone, smote upon the padlock and broke it. Then she opened the door and said to him, 'Enter, O my lord.' So he
entered, committing his affair to God, (to whom belong might and majesty,) and she entered after him and locked the door from within. They found
themselves in a pleasant house, comprising all (262) weal and gladness; and the young man went on, till he came to the sitting-chamber, and
behold, it was furnished with the finest of furniture [and arrayed on the goodliest wise for the reception of guests,] as hath before been set out, [for
that it was the house of the man aforesaid]..ABDALLAH BEN NAFI AND THE KING'S SON OF CASHGHAR. (157).So she hastened to admit
the eunuch, who entered; and when he saw the Commander of the Faithful, he saluted not neither kissed the earth, but said, 'Quick, quick! Arise in
haste! My lady Tuhfeh sitteth in her chamber, singing a goodly ditty. Come to her in haste and see all that I say to thee! Hasten! She sitteth [in her
chamber].' The Khalif was amazed at his speech and said to him, 'What sayst thou?' 'Didst thou not hear the first of the speech?' replied the eunuch.
'Tuhfeh sitteth in the sleeping-chamber, singing and playing the lute. Come thy quickliest! Hasten!' So Er Reshid arose and donned his clothes; but
he credited not the eunuch's words and said to him, 'Out on thee! What is this thou sayst? Hast thou not seen this in a dream?' 'By Allah,' answered
the eunuch, 'I know not what thou sayest, and I was not asleep.' Quoth Er Reshid, 'If thy speech be true, it shall be for thy good luck, for I will
enfranchise thee and give thee a thousand dinars; but, if it be untrue and thou have seen this in sleep, I will crucify thee.' And the eunuch said in
himself, 'O Protector, (250) let me not have seen this in Sleep!' Then he left the Khalif and going to the chamber-door, heard the sound of singing
and lute-playing; whereupon he returned to Er Reshid and said to him, 'Go and hearken and see who is asleep.'.? ? ? ? ? Would we may live
together and when we come to die, God grant the death-sleep bring me within her tomb to lie!.When the king heard this, he said, "Restore him to
the prison till the morrow, so we may look into his affair; for that deliberation in affairs is advisable and the slaughter of this [youth] shall not
escape [us].".Then they displayed Shehrzad in the third dress and the fourth and the fifth, and she became as she were a willow-wand or a thirsting
gazelle, goodly of grace and perfect of attributes, even as saith of her one in the following verses:.The Ninth Day.Officer's Story, The Third, ii.
137..Lewdness, The Pious Woman accused of, ii. 5..Three Men and our Lord Jesus, The, i. 282..? ? ? ? ? May the place of my session ne'er lack
thee I Oh, why, My heart's love, hast thou saddened my mind and mine eye? (108).?STORY OF THE LACKPENNY AND THE COOK..? ? ? ? ?
Sherik ben Amrou, what device avails the hand of death to stay? O brother of the brotherless, brother of all th' afflicted, say..? ? ? ? ? And scatter
musk on him and ambergris, so long As time endures; for this is all my wish and care..The old man carried Tuhfeh up [to the dais and seated her]
on a chair of gold beside the throne, whilst she was amazed at that which she saw in that place and magnified her Lord (extolled be His perfection
and exalted be He!) and hallowed Him. Then the kings of the Jinn came up to the throne and seated themselves thereon; and they were in the
semblance of mortals, excepting two of them, who were in the semblance of the Jinn, with eyes slit endlong and jutting horns and projecting tusks.
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After this there came up a young lady, fair of favour and pleasant of parts; the light of her face outshone that of the flambeaux, and about her were
other three women, than whom there were no fairer on the face of the earth. They saluted Tuhfeh and she rose to them and kissed the earth before
them; whereupon they embraced her and sat down on the chairs aforesaid..? ? ? ? ? Like a sun at the end of a cane in a hill of sand, She shines in a
dress of the hue of pomegranate flower..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ed. Story of the Barber's Fourth Brother xxxii
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